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NC Legislative NEWS

Complaint Dismissed. The state Board of Ethics has dismissed a complaint filed against Gov. Mike Easley by Southport residents. In a letter to the N.C. Board of Ethics dated March 24, Woodrow O. Wilson Jr. and William O. Duke questioned Easley's involvement in the awarding of a lease to operate Southport Marina. The two charged that the governor improperly influenced the Council of State in the decision to approve the lease because of business connections between the company awarded the lease and Nick Garrett, a Wilmington developer and Easley campaign contributor who remodeled the governor's Brunswick County home in 2001. "There's no credible evidence to support these charges," said Perry Newson, director of the ethics board, at Wednesday's meeting in Raleigh. Duke acknowledged at the meeting that he had no evidence to support any of the charges made in the complaint. 

House Budget. The House budget committee has rolled out its spending plan, where members said they added large state employee raises and some tax cuts. Like the Senate's budget plan, the House wants a quarter penny reduction in the sales tax, so that most consumers would pay 6.75 percent instead of the current 7 percent. But Rep. Edd Nye, D-Bladen, said the individual income tax rate for the highest wage earners would fall from 8.25 percent to 8.125 percent in the House plan, rather than the 8 percent sought by the Senate. Rank-and-file state employees may receive a little more than 5 percent the Senate gave them through a one-time bonus. Once the House passes its spending plan, the two chambers will negotiate and approve a compromise and seek Easley's signature before the new fiscal year begins July 1. 

Eminent Domain. The state House unanimously approved legislation last week, which now goes to the Senate, barring local governments from using condemnation procedures to take land for economic development purposes. The 116-0 vote in the House took place with little debate. It would only allow eminent domain to be used under circumstances already prescribed by law -- the construction of government buildings and roads, easements for railroads, creation of parks and the building of water and sewer lines. Still, many lawmakers argue that the bill doesn't go far enough and want a constitutional amendment to stop future legislatures from altering the law. Rep. Paul "Skip" Stam, R-Wake, says he has 88 co-sponsors to a bill that would create a constitutional prohibition. 

Campaign NEWS
Undecided. State Rep. Paul Miller, D-Durham, said Thursday that he has yet to decide whether he will resign his seat after his recent arrest. Miller was arrested earlier this week on charges that he attempted to defraud the U.S. Department of Education.  The charges allege he sent copies of doctored checks to the U.S. Department of Education to make it appear that he had paid off more than $20,000 in student loan debt to avoid garnishment of his pay.  Miller said during a brief phone interview that he is in consultation with his attorney but that on the advice of counsel, he could not comment. Miller would have to step down if he were convicted of a felony, said legislative staff attorney Walker Reagan, because that would cost him his right to vote in North Carolina. Only residents with voting rights can run for legislative office, Reagan said. It is unlikely to come to that because Miller did not seek re-election this year, citing personal and family reasons. 
Possible Run. Retired N.C. Chief Justice I. Beverly Lake Jr. is toying with the idea of running for governor in 2008. Lake, who stepped down from the bench in January, said he has been approached by supporters about seeking the GOP nomination. Lake says he is not ready to make an announcement but that he has been getting a lot of urging in that direction. 

Gubernatorial Hopefuls.   Gubernatorial hopefuls, Sen. Fred Smith, R-Johnston, and Salisbury lawyer Bill Graham worked to keep a high profile at the state GOP convention. Smith, a Clayton businessman, spoke to the convention Saturday, sharply criticizing Democratic-controlled government in Raleigh. Graham introduced U.S. Sen. Elizabeth Dole at her speech at a dinner Saturday night. Dole, a fellow Salisbury resident, had nice things to say about Graham and noted that Graham had held a fundraiser for her 2002 U.S. Senate campaign in his home. Graham’s advisers circulated a campaign poll showing that if the primary were held today, Graham would win 23 percent, Smith would have 4 percent, and 73 percent were undecided. 

Washington NEWS

More Judges Please.  Federal appellate seats are generally split among states based on population. One might expect North Carolina -- the most populous state in the Fourth Circuit – to be assigned four or five of the circuit's fifteen judicial seats. But the 15-judge court, which covers five states - Maryland, Virginia, West Virginia and South Carolina - has just one member from North Carolina. Sens. Elizabeth Dole and Richard Burr have requested the appointment of more North Carolina judges to the 4th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals. Dole and Burr made the declaration as the 4th Circuit considers a second North Carolina judge -  Terrence Boyle,who is awaiting confirmation by the Senate. Boyle now serves on the U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of North Carolina. 

Changes to Farm Conservation Program.   The Bush administration is suggesting possible changes to farm conservation programs that would shift money from land retirement to correcting environmental problems.  A 41-page paper released Thursday lays out a set of alternatives for Congress to consider when farm programs are up for revision.  Secretary Mike Johanns emphasized that the policy alternatives outlined in the paper are not USDA policy proposals, but rather an effort by some of the finest economists in the world to provide information.  An alternative laid out by the administration is to overhaul the Conservation Reserve Program, which pays farmers to take land out of production.  The paper says the 39 million-acre cap on the program may be too high, and that CRP land may be needed for production of bioenergy crops.

Environmental NEWS

Disappearing Waterfront.  About 200 people met Monday to discuss North Carolina's disappearing commercial waterfront. The forum, sponsored by the N.C. Sea Grant, brought together different groups-commercial and recreational fishermen, environmentalists and marina owners, historic preservationists and developers-with an interest in preserving the commercial waterfront, which has been rapidly disappearing due to a development boom. The federally funded program hopes the forum will become one of the earliest steps in a statewide movement to preserve commercial waterfront. The conference brought in experts from Maine and the Florida Keys where such preservation programs have already begun. There was also talk about two land use topics -- zoning and building moratoria -- that are being discussed in several N.C. coastal communities. 

Business NEWS        
Rate Increases.  Progress Energy Carolinas has requested a rate increase of at least 10 percent for its North Carolina business customers. Citing high prices for coal, natural gas and other fuels used in electricity generation, the Raleigh-based utility proposed a nearly 14 percent increase in the electricity rate for industrial customers and a boost of nearly 11 percent for commercial customers. Should the North Carolina Utilities Commission approve the request, average residential customers are likely to pay an additional $8.04 per month for electricity. The proposed rate hike would become effective on Oct. 1.
Cities and Counties. Due to its citizens' vote for unification last month, Camden County may

be the first county to join the North Carolina League of Municipalities. Camden County Manager Randell Woodruff confirmed that Camden is considering joining the 522-member league of cities, towns and villages. He said commissioners will make a decision soon on the issue. If Camden does decide to join the NCLM, it would be the only member that also held membership in the North Carolina Association of County Commissioners. 

Gum May Reduce Tobacco Cancer.  A chewing gum with the amino acid cysteine aimed at reducing the risk of alcohol and tobacco smoking related cancers is expected to launch to market this year, following extensive research at the University of Helskinki.  The gum, called XyliCyst, is to be introduced by Finnish company Biohit Oyj, which holds the patents to the preparations to use I-cysteine to eliminate the carcinogen acetaldehyde after drinking or smoking. It is not yet known which markets the gum will be launched in, but the company plans for it to be available in mainstream shops, not just pharmacies – although this will depend on individual countries’ regulations. 

New Guideline for Poultry Temperature.  The U.S. Department of Agriculture, which recommended since the 1980s that poultry be cooked to an internal temperature of 180 degrees for safe eating, has re-evaluated that assessment.  The USDA's Food Safety and Inspection Service recently established 165 degrees as the safe minimum internal temperature to kill food-borne pathogens and viruses in poultry.  At 165 degrees, salmonella, campylobacter and avian flu virus were destroyed in cooked poultry.  Apparently the change also will not affect the pop-up thermometers found in the breast meat of roaster chickens and turkeys. They were already set for the "best eating experience" as well as a safety standard of 170 degrees.
Commodity NEWS        
Pork Profits Down.  Smithfield Foods, the world's largest pork processor, said Thursday that its fourth-quarter profit fell sharply on a domestic meat glut. Smithfield, which has operations in North Carolina, is mostly in the pork, hog and beef businesses, but the company was affected because of dampened overseas demand for chicken, high inventories of other meat products in the U.S., and depressed prices. 
Tobacco Watch.   About half of western North Carolina's burley tobacco growers have quit growing tobacco in the wake of a 2004 buyout program. To secure a contract, tobacco companies usually want growers to put in at least five acres, which eliminates smaller growers unless they want to sell at auction in Asheville. But also, many farmers are leaving the business due to increasing fuel and fertilizer costs. Madison County, the largest burley-growing county in North Carolina, had approximately 250 growers last year, compared with 698 in 2004, the last year the tobacco program was still in place. 

People in the NEWS

New Director.  Rob Coffman, elections director in Genesee County, Mich., has been hired as the new director of the Forsyth County Board of Elections, one week after the state elections director warned that the local office needed a leader soon. Coffman will likely start the new job next month. 

NCDA News

Got2BeNC.   A food chain that originated in North Carolina is launching a program with the N.C. Department of Agriculture to promote local NC products. Starting Wednesday, Food Lion's 490 N.C. stores will begin offering in-store samples of local products, feature them in its sales flyers, and promote them with product displays. 

Agribusiness Advisory Group.  The Commissioner’s Circle, a group set up by Agriculture Commissioner Steve Troxler to advise him on agribusiness matters, held its first meeting on Wednesday, June 14.  “The Commissioner’s Circle consists of individuals from across North Carolina who are consistently recognized for their leadership in and service to the agribusiness community of our state” Troxler said. “This is not a policy-making group, but an advisory group from whom I intend to solicit opinions, feedback and input.”  Troxler has appointed 26 people to the circle, which eventually will have 30 members. They are from various regions of North Carolina and represent farming, processing, the retail grocery business and other aspects of agribusiness. Members are volunteering their time and will receive no compensation or expense reimbursement. Members are as follows: Jerry D. Apple of Browns Summit; Tom R. Austin Sr. and Lee W. Hodges Jr. of Ruffin; Marion Bagwell and Thomas R. Neese III of Greensboro; W. Kenny Barnwell of Edneyville; James Russell Boyd of Washington; P. Andy Brinkley of Wallburg; Ira Cline of Conover; Billy D. Guthrie of Newport; Dan A. Hunsucker of Conover; Billy D. Jones and Sam G. Lang of Raleigh; C. Benny Lee of Sanford; Jeffrey C. Lee of Benson; W. Carroll McLawhorn and Rick Smith of Greenville; Randall G. Patterson of China Grove; Betty Reeves of Leicester; Richard P. Renegar of Harmony; David L. Rose of Nashville; Tom E. Smith of Salisbury; Robert C. Smothers of Reidsville; E. Jerome Vick of Wilson; N. John Vollmer of Bunn; and Faylene Whitaker of Climax. 
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